
 

 

Dear Alyce Keen and Tom Little, 

 

Re: 2017/6907/P 13a Pond Street NW3 

 

I am very concerned about this planning application for two key reasons:   

 

• It has a poor hydrogeological report in the BIA with no understanding of the local hydrogeological 

conditions, inadequate testing and failure to analyse the results that have been obtained.  This also has 

implications for  

• A significant tree that has been left out of all the plans that is right up against the house.  I understand 

this magnificent tree is a griselinia littoralis that is indigenous to New Zealand  

[https://www.monumentaltrees.com/en/photos-griselinialittoralis/]   

 

1)  The hydrogeologists employed for this site have been inaccurate in describing the ground here as being 

of very low permeability when this could be far from the case; their own data refutes this!  Firstly they have 

failed to dig a borehole in the most likely place for the east-flowing groundwater here to be found and to have 

an influence on the trees, particularly if constrained by a basement in its path.  Borehole 2 should have been 

dug further west near the boundary to catch the groundwater flowing past the house here.   

  

 
Diagram of local groundwater flow by Dr Michael de Freitas, Emeritus Reader of Engineering Geology 

Imperial College, London 

They have also failed to continuously monitor groundwater levels in the boreholes across wet and dry periods 

according to CPG4 (see below) and 'Camden geological, hydrogeological and hydrological study: Guidance for 

subterranean development' (see below) and have completely ignored their own findings of  

Borehole 1 10th January 2017  'Dry'   Borehole 2 11th January 2017  'Dry' 

Silty sandy clay with sand partings   Silty sandy clay with sand partings 

No water strikes, standpipe installed to 5 metres. No water strikes, standpipe installed to 5 metres. 

Yet:  

4.2.1 page 22 of BIA rev 3, reports that there were water levels in the two boreholes  

 18th January 2017  BH1:  5.06m BH2:  0.97m 



 

 

 27th January 2017  BH1:  4.9m BH2:  1.59m 

Thus, the monitoring period was merely of three brief episodes made in a period of only 16-17 days despite 

Borehole 2 indicating that quite superficial groundwater flow occurs at a depth of concern for tree root health 

and for Basement excavation.  (Incidentally, the lawn of 33 Hampstead Hill Gardens' rear garden is very soggy 

and mossy).  Without continuous monitoring it is not known if the boreholes filled with water over time, or 

if/how they were responding to the moderate rainfall at that time:  

 Daily Rainfall January 2017 peaks:  12th - 15.9mm;   15th - 8.2mm;   16th - 4.5mm.   

 [from  http://nw3weather.co.uk/wxdataday.php?year=2017] 

This was followed by a long period of no rain at all, this also following a very dry December 2016 receiving only 

19% of average rainfall for December.  It was not until mid-May 2017 that more stormy conditions occurred 

that would have indicated the effect of heavy rainfall on the groundwater, how long it takes to reach peak flow 

at this spot (influenced by the topography and the amount of silt and sand partings mentioned in their own 

report) and how long to subside.  (Incidentally there have been 3 similar storm episodes since May 2017 

demonstrating that this is occurring more frequently nowadays and a potential risk to open sites in Hampstead.) 

 

The apparent lack of direct relationship between the ground water and the rainfall data would seem to indicate 

a more complex interaction between the ground and the water flow.   My concern is that this inadequate 

testing and reporting does not alert the developer or his experts to if there is the potential for groundwater to 

drown the robinina and griselinia trees, and if so, what protective long-term measures should be taken to 

mitigate this.  I consider the conditions here with groundwater flow clearly being eastwards at 90° to the 

contour lines hence around the NW corner of 13A Pond Street when its path would be constrained by a 

basement could result in drowning of the robinia and the griselinia if this is not considered and appropriate 

action taken if necessary.  Alternatively protective measures could be emplaced in case of groundwater 

constraint and flooding during and following rainstorms of the trees and the gardens to the north and east, 

though of course access on the basement's west side would be an issue. 

 

The inadequate testing has resulted in the authors of the Structural Report believing that the house is founded 

on "London Clay"!  Particle size analysis has not been presented and no thought given to the implications of this 

application's report that the soil consisted of "Silty sandy clay with sand partings" in a town that is the source of 

four of London's rivers.  The presentation of a map on a London-wide scale drawn for a book first published in 

1962 to back-up their claims, illustrates the lack of access to data and understanding of local conditions.  The 

occasion of erosion of all soil around the foundations of the Cottage at Air Studios "so that it looked as if it was 

standing on brick stilts" by the action of instantaneous swelling of groundwater flow during a storm on 30th July 

1991 (see: http://camdocs.camden.gov.uk/HPRMWebDrawer/Record/5662706/file/document?inline ) should 

be of concern here as this is 'up-stream' with very similar conditions, also not recognised initially by the 

hydrologist of Air Studio's neighbour.  There are very good reasons for Camden's following guidelines: 

 

From CPG4:  

3.22 Hydrogeological processes are subject to seasonal and longer term cyclical influences. Measurements taken at 

one particular time may not indicate how conditions might be in one or six months from that time. Monitoring of 

groundwater levels in areas where it is more likely to be present over a period of time is therefore necessary. 

 

From Ove Arup's study for London Borough of Camden 'Camden geological, hydrogeological and hydrological study: 

Guidance for subterranean development' ARUP November 2010: para 291-4: 

...Monitoring of groundwater levels over a period of time is therefore necessary. The frequency of measurement and 

duration of monitoring must be chosen with reference to the specific effect which is being investigated. For 

example, if the matter of concern is the potential for groundwater flooding, measurement should be taken during 

the period of the year when groundwater levels are naturally at their highest (March or April).... Monitoring should 

continue until the intrusive investigation is complete and groundwater levels have stabilised to the ambient levels. 

 

2) The griselinia here is a very special evergreen tree with a distinctive and beautiful multi-stemmed trunk 

and form that provides good winter cover for wildlife.  It is very worthy of protection.  Despite its complete 

absence from the Tree Plan and Report, and from every one of the architect's numerous models and plans, this 

tree can be seen in the photographs of T2 (birch) in the Tree Report.  It also appears in an old photo taken from 

33 Hampstead Hill Gardens' rear garden some years ago when it appears the architects visited this garden - 



 

 

there are pictures of the griselinia on page 27 of the Design & Access Statement part 3, though it was a smaller 

tree then. 

 

I believe this tree's health and protection must be taken seriously by this application, with a full Tree 

Constraints Plan and a report on how the tree can be completely protected during the demolition, the building 

of the basement and building of the rest of the new house.  Two factors that require consideration are:  

 

i) When the present house has been demolished but before the new one is built, how will the griselinia be 

protected from the prevailing winds and potential storms?  Since there is quite a lean away from the wall and 

the prevailing winds come through the gap to the south of 33 Hampstead Hill Gardens and around the NW 

corner of 13a Pond Street, the tree might well in a storm be blown to one side and over, since it is used to full 

protection from the house and its broad evergreen leaves would present quite a wind sail all year round. 

 

  
 

  
 



 

 

  
 

ii) The developer/owner will never see the rear wall that the griselinia is right up against as this wall forms the 

boundary.  I know that all the many neighbours that overlook this tree will be asking for this characterful wall to 

be retained or rebuilt using the same bricks so that the visual amenity of both the tree during its life and the 

wall behind it can be retained to continue their enhancement of the Conservation Area.  Perhaps you could 

request that a Tree Constraints Plan/Report be done both for the current application and also for a similar one 

where the wall is retained in order that both conditions can be compared for their risk to the tree. 

 

Yours sincerely 

 

Dr Vicki Harding,  

Volunteer Tree Officer, Heath and Hampstead Society 











 

 

 

                                Flat 3, 33 Hampstead Hill Gardens, NW3 2PJ 

 

       15 February 2018 

 

 

Objections to Planning Proposal for 13A Pond Street  2017/6907/P 
 
 
 
Dear Alyce Keen, 
 
I write to object strongly to the planning proposal for 13A Pond Street.  
 
The high,windowless brick wall  and the tiled roof of the Victorian coach 
house  that is proposed to be demolished,  forms the back of the garden  
of 33 Hampstead Hill Gardens (see photographs on next page). 
 
We are surprised Camden would be unconcerned to see  the coach  
house demolished, and replaced with something so very visually stark, 
dominating and unfitting, in this a Conservation area.  
 
No architect  or surveyor or tree specialist has come to see the view of 
the wall from our garden in the last few years ( the photograph of our 
garden in the plans is a an older one, and out of date) So we contest the 
architects’ stated view that neighbouring properties would barely be 
affected –  we do not think they  have a proper idea of the visual  effect 
at all. 
 
Furthermore, the mock-up drawings show a building ’nestled ‘ as they 
put  it, amongst the trees of the surrounding gardens , but fail to 
recognize that most of the trees are deciduous, so for nearly half the 
year, the new building would be highly conspicuous. Their drawings 
ignore the  important fact of the change of the seasons. 
 



 

 

 



 

 

  

 
Threat to trees 
There is a very large and very unusual, evergreen  Griselinia tree (Vicki 
Harding, the Tree Officer of the Heath and Hampstead Society came to 
see it herself on 12th Feb ruary 2018 and confirmed it is an unusual tree 
and worthy of retaining for that reason) . It is mmediately in front of the 
wall that would be demolished. It has roots which, looking at the sloping 
angle of the trunk, clearly abut the base of the  wall. 
If the wall was demolished without careful attention to the tree, there is 
every  chance the Griselinia would not survive.  
 
 Apart from the  unnecessary loss of the tree, we would be left  with no 
screen whatsoever from the new proposed building. 
 
 The tree would also be left unprotected  for a considerable length of 
time  once the coachhouse was  demolished , and before the new house  
was built. It would be  be vulnerable to   strong winds.. So we might lose 



 

 

the tree, even if its roots had been protected during the demolition of the 
coacghouse. 
(The high protective brick wall is probably what  has allowed this 
Griselinia to grow to its unusually large proportions) 
 
Something we are MOST concerned about is that the tree survey shown 
on the Camden website does not feature this Griselinia tree at all. All 
concerned with the plans need to be aware of this omission so that due 
care can be taken to preserve it. 
 
Also, since it is a wide,tall and densely evergreen tree we feel that the 
wall facing out into the garden of the proposed new building might not 
even be viable as there will be a  huge dark screen, of foliage and not an 
empty space as the design seems to imply. We want further information 
about this, and we want  to be sure the architect has taken the existence 
of this tree on in relation to his ideas for  this side of the proposed house. 
 
 
The tall, healthy Robinia tree in the corner of our garden  is also in 
potential danger from the development. It would be  crowded in by the 
new proposed building and maybe even have to be reduced to 
accommodate its new square proportions. The trees are protected and 
deserve to retain some space round them – the architects  have not 
been  sensitive about this 
 
Vicki Harding noted that the garden is wet, the lawn covered in as much 
moss as grass. She thinks that with the demolition of the coach house, 
the Griselinia  and the Robinia  might get flooded,  and therefore 
harmed.  This needs to be looked at. 
 
Design, height and size of new buildings 
The drawings on the website do not give adequately clear information 
about the shape of the new design, especially the angle of the new roof, 
nor what the materials will look like ( eg the ‘mesh’) which are both vital 
for us to know. We would at least expect more and clearer information, 
with drawings legible to non-architects. 
 
 However it is clear that the new planned building would RADICALLY 
change the character of the garden of 33 Hampstead Hill Gardens.  
The ultra contemporary design might conceivably blend with Foster’s  
1969 glass box extension but it is not in keeping with the back gardens 
of Victorian built Hampstead Hill Gardens. Norman Foster cleverly 



 

 

combined new with old when he built the glass extension jutting out on 
one side only..  
 
Loss of Light 
It looks like our garden would suffer a loss of light from the box -like form 
of the new design, different from the sloping angles of the  current roof.  
Our garden has recently been re-  vamped at the behest of the recent 
new owner of Flat1 to let in as much light as possible  because  there is 
a limited amount anyway.This would be a definite loss of amenity, 
especially in the summer, when all residents of the house (10 currently) 
use the garden at various times. 
. 
 
Loss of Privacy  
The plans seem to indicate there will be a significant loss of privacy to 
our garden. It seems (from the unclear information on the plans) that 
there will be staircases behind  glass windows behind some kind of  
screen where there is currently a solid brick wall. But  more serious loss 
of privacy  seems likely for the residents living on the back garden side 
of the House, as their flats will be overlooked.(Flats 1, 2 4, 6 and 7) 
 
Excavating a basement and possible danger danger of collapse 
In the winter of 1996, after a period of very heavy rain, the old Victorian 
brick wall between the back gardens of 33 and 31 Hampstead Hill 
gardens collapsed and had to be replaced at great cost – the levels drop 
considerably between the 2 gardens.We  mention  this  as there might 
well be danger of similar problems with heavy building work to excavate 
a basement. 
 
Traffic Management. 
The building is down a narrow alley off Pond Street. We cannot see how 
all the building work associated with demolishing and rebuilding a house, 
and furthermore, excavating a deep basement could possibly NOT 
cause  serious traffic congestion from large lorries etc  stopping and 
unloading in Pond Street. 
 Pond Street is a narrow road, which takes a huge amount of traffic, 
including buses, and  ambulances in a hurry to get to A and E at the 
Royal Free..There are no parking spaces and only one loading bay ( too 
far away from13A to be  to be usable.) 
It seems irresponsible to put forward a planning proposal without 
previous consideration of the traffic management  in congested 
Hampstead. 
 



 

 

Proposals for a compromise 
 
What we would REALLY would like is  for the Victorian coach house, an 
attractive building, to be  renovated, and the Victorian brick wall  and the 
tiled roof retained. The wall in particular, provides an important visual 
backdrop for the Griselinia tree, which has flourished with the wall’s 
protection. 
However, if this is not possible, the thing we feel most strongly about is 
that the back wall of the proposed building  would NEVER be seen  by 
the inhabitants of the new house.But it would be seen by all the houses 
behind and around.  
So we would like a back wall more sympathetic to its Victorian 
surroundings and less aggressively intrusive.  Possibly re-using  the old 
Victorian bricks,arranged in attractive counterchange patterns. A solution 
could be found that would retain the character of our garden and make 
no difference whatsoever to the inhabitants of 13A Pond Street in their 
modern house. 
 
 
 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 
Eleanor Engle 
 
Director of 33 Hampstead Hill Gardens Ltd, on behalf of all the residents 
of the House   
 
 
 

 


